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January, 2024 

FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 
Dear Board of Directors and esteemed 
LAFCO members, 

I am honored by your invitation to serve as 
the Chair of the CALAFCO Board for 2024. I 
sincerely appreciate your trust and confi-
dence in me, and I look forward to working 
with you to advance our organization's 
mission and vision. 

As the Chair of the Board, I will strive to up-
hold the highest standards of leadership, 
integrity, and accountability. I will also seek 
to foster a culture of collaboration, innova-
tion, and excellence among our board 
members, staff, and stakeholders. I believe 
that together, we can overcome any chal-
lenges and seize any opportunities that 
may arise in our dynamic environment. 

I am excited about the prospects of our or-
ganization and the potential impact we 
can have on our communities and beyond. 
I am eager to hear your ideas, insights, and 
feedback on improving our performance 
and achieving our goals. I invite you to 

contact me anytime with your sug-
gestions, concerns, or questions. 

Thank you once again for this in-
credible opportunity. I am grateful 
to Bill Connelly and would like to 
thank him for his leadership in 2023. 
I wish you all a productive and 
prosperous year ahead. 

Sincerely, 
Margie Mohler, Chair 

 

Watch for our New Look 
 
 
 
www.calafco.org 
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FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 

B O A R D  M EM B E R S  

Margie Mohler, Chair 
Acquanetta Warren, Vice Chair 
Gay Jones, Treasurer 
Black Inscore, Secretary 
Bill Connelly 
Kimberly Cox 
Rodrigo Espinosa 
Yxstian Gutierrez 
Kenneth Leary 
Gordon Mangel 
Michael McGill 
Derek McGregor 
Anita Paque 
Wendy Root Askew 
Josh Susman 
Tamara Wallace 
 

C A L A F CO  St a f f  

René LaRoche, Exec. Director 
Clark Alsop, Legal Counsel 
Stephen Lucas, Exec. Officer 
José Henriquez, Dep. Exec. Ofc. 
Dawn Longoria, Dep. Exec. Ofc. 
Gary Thompson, Dep. Exec. Ofc. 
Jeni Tickler, Administrator 

FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BOARD BRIEF 
Retirements and other circumstances saw five members cycle off the 

Board after the October elections. Our profoundest thanks go to 

Southern region reps Jo MacKenzie (San Diego) and Mike Kelley 

(Imperial), Coastal Region rep Shane Stark (Santa Barbara), Northern 

region rep Debra Lake (Humboldt), and Central Region reg Daniel 

Parra (Fresno) for the time and expertise that they devoted to 

CALAFCO—some of them for many years. We are confident that we 

will see many of you in future endeavors. 

In their place, we were also honored to install the five new 

members. Southern Region: Kimberly Cox (San Bernardino) and 

Yxstian Gutierrez (Riverside); Coastal Region: Kenneth Leary (Napa); 

Northern Region: Gordon Mangel (Nevada); and Central Region: 

Tamara Wallace (El Dorado). We look forward to the many 

contributions that we know our new Board members will make to 

CALAFCO. Welcome aboard, everyone!  

While the end and beginning of a year are typically full of holiday 

happenings, the CALAFCO Board was still hard at work. Actions 

taken during the December and January meetings included 

approval of the following items: 

• CALAFCO 2024 Legislative Policies and Priorities. (Those 

were unchanged from 2023.) 

• 2024 Board meeting schedule (see the Schedule of Events on 

page 9 for more information.) 

• FY 2024-2025 Member dues (approved with a 3.1% CPI 

(Continued on page  4) 
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FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 

Happy 2024!   
It absolutely boggles my mind to be saying that 

because it seems like we just launched into 

2023. Where did the year go?  

As we bid farewell to 2023 and welcome the 

new year, I am filled with gratitude for the 

incredible community that is CALAFCO. Your 

enthusiasm, volunteerism, commitment, and 

support have made the past year truly 

remarkable. 

We’ve developed a new brand and have some 

exciting plans in the pipeline – from our 

engaging events and enriching workshops, to a 

new website and staff photo contest – and all 

are designed to make the CALAFCO experience 

even more fantastic for our members. Stay 

tuned for updates and get ready to make this 

year the best one yet! 

Of course, it wouldn’t be a new year without a 

toast! So, here's to new beginnings, shared 

laughter (and lots of it), and the continued 

growth of our wonderful association. My wish for 

each of you is that the year ahead is filled with 

FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

accomplishments, health, happiness, and 

countless reasons to celebrate. 

May we all embark on 2024 with boundless 

energy, fresh perspectives, and a shared 

spirit of collaboration, and may this year 

bring you nothing but joy, success, and 

memorable moments! 

Here’s to making the new year all that we 

want it to be! 

Happy New Year!! 

René LaRoche, Executive Director 

January, 2024 Newsletter 
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BOARD COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS 

adjustment.) 

• Amended CALAFCO Policy 4.5, pertaining to the Legislative Committee (Now defines a quorum as 

7 of the Board and Staff voting members, requires the committee to disband within 15 minutes of 

the start time when no quorum exists, and has been reformatted for easier reading.) 

• A new CALAFCO brand. 

• Authorization to move association funds into higher yielding accounts. 

• Appointment of members to committees.  

 Additional information for any Board item can be found in the agenda packets posted on the 

website, or by contacting the Executive Director. 

BOARD BRIEF, Continued from page 2 

The following Board member committee assignments were made on January 5, 2024: 

AWARDS COMMITTEE: 

Rodrigo Espinosa (Central), Blake Inscore (Northern), Kenneth Leary (Coastal), and Derek McGregor 

(Southern) 

CONFERENCE COMMITTEE: 

Kenneth Leary (Coastal), Gordon Mangel (Northern), Anita Paque (Central), and Acquanetta Warren 

(Southern) 

ELECTIONS COMMITTEE: 

Bill Connelly (Northern), Kimberly Cox (Southern), Kenneth Leary (Coastal), and Anita Paque (Central) 

LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE: 

Bill Connelly (Northern), Yxstian Gutierrez (Southern), Gay Jones (Central), Mike McGill (Coastal), Derek 

McGregor (Southern), Margie Mohler, Anita Paque, Wendy Root Askew (Coastal), Josh Susman (Northern), 

and Tamara Wallace (Central) 

AD HOC MODERNIZATION COMMITTEE: 

Gordon Mangel (Northern), Margie Mohler (Coastal), Tamara Wallace (Central), Acquanetta Warren 

(Southern) 
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NEW BRAND UNVEILED 

NEW LOOK 
It’s here! It’s here! After a process that started 

with our Strategic Planning in February, 2023, 

we are thrilled to share our revitalized 

CALAFCO brand! As our first ever 

professionally designed logo, this brand 

represents a significant milestone in our journey 

towards modernization and innovation under 

Phase I of our Strategic Plan.  

Our new brand provides us with a Refreshed 

Visual Identity in a simple, modern design to 

better represent our professionalism, as well as 

Enhanced Messaging that builds on 

CALAFCO’s new Mission Statement. We’ve 

also added a new tag line to better 

communicate the supportive position that 

CALAFCO plays for its members. 

While operational enhancements have been 

happening, and continue to happen, behind 

the scenes, the new logo is our first public-

facing change. As such, it also symbolizes our 

transition into a streamlined, more efficient, 

and modernized association.  

The rebranding will soon be accompanied by a 

new website, which is currently under 

development. The new website is expected to 

complement our new brand with a similar 

modern aesthetic, while also providing us with 

the technological platform to take event 

  

registrations, and administer dues and payments.  

As the hub for all CALAFCO information and 

resources, we look forward to enhanced website 

features that will serve up information with an 

intuitive and friendly user experience. Watch for 

that unveiling soon! 

Of course, work of this magnitude does not occur 

in a vacuum. Thank you to the Board of Directors 

for their effort to develop the 2023-2026 

Strategic Plan which outlined rebranding as an 

action item, as well as for the input they provided 

to develop the logo Design Brief that guided our 

consultant, Tara Bravo Mulally with CV Strategies.  

Also, our sincere thanks to the EOs who took the 

polls which provided us with needed feedback.  

Finally, special thanks to our Ad Hoc Rebranding 

Committee members who guided the develop-

ment of this new brand through multiple 

meetings, discussions, and polls. Those members 

were Mike Kelley (Southern), Steve Lucas 

(Northern), Margie Mohler (Coastal), and Anita 

Paque (Central).  

January, 2024 Newsletter 
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FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 

YEAR 1 END  
2023 marked the end of the first-year of this two 

year legislative cycle. During the year, a total of 

3,030 bills were introduced – 1,974 in the 

Assembly and 1,056 in the Senate. Of those, 

CALAFCO reviewed nearly all at least once, 

tracked 21 bills, and took formal positions on 7 

bills.  

Support positions were taken by CALAFCO on 

AB 1753 (Assembly Local Government 

Committee) which was CALAFCO’s Omnibus bill, 

SB 360 (Blakespear) regarding the California 

Coastal Commission membership, and SB 878, 

879, and 880, the Senate Governance and 

Finance Committee annual validations.  

Positions in Opposition were taken on AB 399 

(Boerner) County Water Authority Act, AB 530 

(Boerner) the first iteration of the County Water 

Authority Act bill that missed deadlines, and AB 

918 (Garcia) the Imperial County Healthcare 

District. 

The call for legislative proposals went out in July 

and culminated in the receipt of five new 

Omnibus proposals. To be Omnibus material, 

the proposal must seek to institute minor or 

technical changes that are not of concern to 

other stakeholders.  

The collection of Omnibus proposals was 

submitted to the Assembly Local Government 

Committee Consultant for the 2024 session. 

However, after review and stakeholder 

outreach, the Committee Consultant approved 

only one proposal to move forward. 

Consequently, CALAFCO starts 2024 with 10 

active bills in tracking (all currently marked as 

watch, neutral or no position), and an Omnibus 

bill. Thank you to Joe Serrano (Santa Cruz) for 

spearheading the Omnibus effort.   

NEW LAWS  
AB 1753 (ALGC) CALAFCO’s Omnibus bill 

adds two new provisions. The first addition is to 

Government Code Section 56658(d) where a 

cross reference to existing  Revenue and 

Taxation Code Section 99 was added. The 

second change is to GC Sec. 56882, changes 

“mail” to “transmit” and adds subsection (b), 

which requires a confirmation of receipt for 

resolutions transmitted by email or electronic 

means. 

SB 360 (Blakespear) California Coastal 

Commission - Allows members of JPAs, 

LAFCOs, and the San Diego Association of 

(Continued on page 7) 
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FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 

Governments to serve on the Coastal Commission. 

AB 557 (Hart) Brown Act teleconferencing - Revises the rules for teleconferencing during a proclaimed 

emergency by removing the sunset date, removing references to social distancing, and extending the 

time between legislative findings of a continued emergency from the previous 30-day period to 45 

days. Does not affect regular teleconferencing rules. 

NEW LAWS  
(Continued from page 6) 

The End of the year brought with it the retirement of long-time Imperial EO, Jurg Heuberger - a life 

change to which Jurg was looking forward! Displaying their characteristic solidarity, Southern Region EOs 

and staffers traveled to El Centro on December 13th where they wined and dined Jurg, and then hailed 

him the next day at his last LAFCO meeting. Respect takes many forms, and this display was certainly 

one of the sweetest! Congratulations to Jurg on this new journey! 

TRACKS AROUND THE STATE 

HAPPY TRAILS, JURG!! 

Only one month into the year and we 

have two new EOs! 

Congratulations to Paula Graf, who 

traded in the “Assistant” mantle to 

become the new Imperial LAFCO EO 

on January 1st.  

And in Shasta, Krystle Heaney 

replaces George Williamson who 

happily stepped aside as EO. 

Congratulations, Krystle! 

 

NEW GOLD ASSOCIATE! 

Thank you to Planwest 

Partners for upgrading to a 

Gold Membership! 

Planwest Partners provides contract LAFCO staffing services to 

multiple LAFCOs - and Collette is a regular presenter at 

workshops and conferences! Many thanks! 

Also, WELCOME to our new Associate member, David 

Scheurich! David is Staff Chief of Cooperative Fire Protection for 

CAL FIRE. His primary activities include review and assistance in 

coordination of Cooperative Fire Protection agreements.  

January, 2024 Newsletter 
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FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 

2023 CONFERENCE - MONTEREY 

“The best conference, yet!”  
We heard that refrain repeatedly from attendees during the October, 2023, Annual 

Conference. But, it’s hard NOT to get it right when you’ve got the location, 

weather, and volunteers that we had to help put it all together! Thank you to the 

40 or so volunteers who had our backs to make everything happen from planning 

to execution! It definitely takes a village to provide for 270 attendees (nearly 23% 

higher than our previous high) but you all nailed it!  

And, a special thank you to Director Wendy Root Askew, EO Kate McKenna, and 

the fabulous crew from Monterey LAFCO for providing SOOOO much assistance! 

You guys rock!  

Award Winners 
Of course, the much anticipated highlight of the event was the Achievement 

Awards that were presented at the Association Dinner on Thursday night. 

Congratulations to all of our winners! 

                 OUTSTANDING VOLUNTEER: Anita Paque (Calaveras) 

  OUTSTANDING ASSOCIATE MEMBER: Colantuono, Highsmith & Whatley 

          OUTSTANDING COMMISSIONER: Richard Bettencourt (San Benito) 

OUTSTANDING LAFCO PROFESSIONAL: (two-way tie) 

Andrea Ozdy (Ventura), and José Henriquez (Sacramento) 

MIKE GOTCH EXCELLENCE IN PUBLIC SERVICE AWARDS, 

                   - AGRICULTURE CATEGORY: Napa LAFCO 

                    - INNOVATION CATEGORY: Tom Cooley (Plumas) 

          LIFETIME ACHIEVEMENT AWARD: Dawn Mittleman Longoria (Napa) 

 

And, a special congratulations to Commissioner Fred  Sheriff   

from Tulare LAFCO who won the evening’s door prize - a  

spectacular painting donated by Anwar Fonseca. Congrats, Fred! 

January, 2024 Newsletter 
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JANUARY    5 CALAFCO Board of Directors Meeting (Virtual)* 
   12 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)† 
 
FEBRUARY  16 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)† 
 
MARCH    5 CALAFCO U -  
   22 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)†  
 
APRIL   12 CALAFCO Board of Directors Meeting (Virtual)* 
         24-26 CALAFCO Staff Workshop (Pleasanton) 
 
MAY   10 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)†  
 
JUNE   14 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)† 
 
JULY   12 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)† 
   19 CALAFCO Board of Directors Meeting (Virtual)* 
 
AUGUST  23 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual), if needed† 
 
SEPTEMBER   Let’s get ready for the Conference! 
 
OCTOBER             16-18  CALAFCO Annual Conference (Yosemite) 
   17 CALAFCO Annual Business Meeting (Yosemite) 
   18 CALAFCO Board of Directors Meeting (Yosemite) 
  
NOVEMBER   1 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual)† 
 
DECEMBER   6 CALAFCO Legislative Committee (Virtual), if needed† 

SCHEDULE OF UPCOMING EVENTS 
Tenaya Lodge, Fish Camp, CA 
2024 Annual Conference Site 

* 10:00 AM Start time 
†   9:00 AM Start time 
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